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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 11th March 2021 at 13:30 
By Zoom
	Present:
Cllr Graham Abbott (Chairman), Cllr Lawrence Britt, Cllr Gill Buckley, Cllr Mike Savory
Parish Clerks: S Smyth, C Dickson
Member(s) of Land Management groups: Rob Aram, Sarah Sloan, John Fleetwood, Ivan Block

	
	Details
	Action

	LM-0314

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr John Warne

Richard Farley (tree warden)
	

	LM-0315
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

None received.
	

	LM-0316
	Minutes of the Meeting 14th January 2021
The minutes were approved as accurate with 1 abstention.
	

	LM-0317
	Matters Arising

LM-0306 - rats at the Countryside Park - on the agenda
LM-0307 - use of the children’s play area for adult exercise - completed
LM-0309 - Church Fen vision and management statement, and condition of board walk - on agenda 
	

	LM-0318
	Chairman’s Report given by Cllr Abbott
The good weather we had a few days ago made us think Spring is on its way. It tempted me to go out and have a look at all our outside areas. They all seem to be doing well, with increased footfall. Cremer’s has suffered some recent tree falls, and some petty vandalism. 

With so much development that is going on around us in Brundall, and the lack of success in preventing the Quantum application, it is hard not to get depressed that we are losing so much wildlife habitat, and there doesn’t seem to be anything that we can do about it. A recent email could show us something we can do, which is to do nothing to grass areas to allow them rewild and give nature a helping hand. BDC is rewilding many of the areas they look after by leaving grass longer to help the flora and fauna recover.  Brundall is already doing this at the Countryside Park so why don’t we extend it out further.  As long as we keep residents informed as to what we are doing and why it could be a win win by reducing grass cutting costs as well.
	

	LM-0319
	Written Report from Brundall Allotment Association – Sarah Sloan
Very little has happened since the last report to the Committee.

Sharon, the Parish Clerk, conducted an inspection of the site on Friday 5th March.

We held a zoom Committee meeting on Sunday 7th March.  When appropriate, and changes in lock down regulations allow, BAA intends to complete the polytunnel.  We will also move forward with our trial of revised taps/valves and dip tanks.

Most plot holders are now starting their growing year, and the activity on site has increased.

We only have one quarter plot which is not yet taken.
	

	LM-0320
	Brundall Countryside Park – Tim Strudwick
No report received.
	

	LM-0321
	Written Report from the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow – Gill Buckley and Judy Davies
A large tree came down in the gales in January and this has been cut up and made safe by Eden Tree care. They also reduced the height on the contorted willow which was next to the barn which will help reduce the danger of limbs falling onto the roof.

Twice there has been vandalism on the Information Centre. Most recently on 6th March. Following the earlier entry into the hut, the police were asked to make evening visits but we are not aware that anyone was identified. The Friends repaired the damage but once again a window has been removed. Sharon has been advised. Rubbish has also been thrown into the pond. Yet more work for the Friends when this can resume.

John, one of the Friends, has been doing some work on the design for the bridge between Cremer’s and Marty’s Marsh. Once that has been completed, he will send it to both parties for discussion and any amendments. It is understood that Blofield will then obtain quotes for the work. It is still unclear how the project will be funded.

The Friends have been keeping in touch via Zoom and hope to begin working again when groups of 6 are permitted.
	

	LM-0322
	Written report from Richard Farley, Brundall Tree Warden
Low Farm Wood: no change due to lockdown 

Cemetery: the South boundary scrub has been removed by Eden. Planting is planned for 15th March onwards by John Fleetwood and myself. The roses have been pruned and 3 replacements planted. I plan to return the refurbished bench before Easter, and fix to slabs that are in place. 

Church Fen: to be discussed. 

I have given several residents advice regarding tree management.
	

	LM-0323
	Parkrun 
No written report received. 
	

	LM-0324
	General Public Participation 

Mr Ivan Block gave an update from Parkrun: Parkrun is due to recommence on the 5th June.  Meetings are allowed to start earlier but Brundall have decided to leave it later to allow time to assess all factors.  Junior Parkruns, under 10’s (there isn’t one in Brundall), are able to start from the 11th April.  There will be minor differences due to Covid: social distancing before and after; timekeepers and scanners will be using their own equipment.  The Not Parkrun is available during Covid where runners can choose a 5km route of their own and then log their times on the website.
No other public comments.
	

	LM-0325
	Church Fen - item moved up the agenda to allow comment from John Fleetwood

The Committee considered the Church Fen Management Plan 2021 as presented by the Broadland Tree Network.  It is a good document and the Broadland Tree Network were thanked for the work that had gone into it.  It was unanimously approved for adoption.

John Fleetwood and Richard Farley assessed the condition of the boardwalk, independently of each other.  Both consider it fairly sound, with a little bit of remedial work needed, and some chicken wire replacing. Accruing for future repairs was recommended.  BDC, the Broads Authority and the Woodland Trust were all approached to see if they would be interested or able to help, but all said no.

The East path is uneven, with protruding tree roots, but it is a natural area, and should be maintained as such as much as possible.  The tree roots can be mitigated but will always reappear.  Any works, including moving soil, should be from within the fen.
	

	LM-0326
	Risk Assessment for all Council areas, except Cremer’s Meadow and the Countryside Park

This was recommended by the Committee to be put forward to the full Council for approval.
	

	LM-0327
	Management of grass verges

A letter was received from a resident asking the Council to consider managing all the green space in the village more sympathetically in regard to wildlife. There are 2 sorts of grass verge in Brundall, those along the footpaths in estates, and also like the ones near Berryfields that are not urban but still within the village. These verges are owned by NCC but they delegate the grass cutting to BPC.

Some areas in estates, for example Lackford Close, Grovebury & Berryfields have open areas managed by BDC. 
The resident is asking if we can not have verges cut in March.  It is too late to ask NCC if we can do that this year. The Clerk spoke a NCC officer who said they can receive a request but they won’t necessarily allow one village to follow a different policy.  They do have a policy for their grass verges that would need to be changed.  BDC is fairly in favour of managing their grass differently.
The Committee agreed to survey the verges to see what is there already and to choose small trial areas for more wildlife friendly management. Safety at junctions should be considered. Possible areas for more wildlife friendly management include the entrance to Berryfields and Beech Way.  And then reassess the progress in a few years.
Not all reactions will be positive so we need to advertise what we are doing and why. We should encourage residents to get involved.
The Recreation and Wellbeing Committee are looking at a wildlife policy.
	

	LM-0328
	Committee Matters

Park Run

Recommencing on the 5th June.
	

	LM-0329
	Allotments 

The Clerk completed the quarterly inspection on the 5th March.  There were no plots of concern.  The condition of the shed and toilet shed were considered.  The toilet shed will probably need painting next year.  The hedge is in good condition and looks lovely.  The quality of the recent woodchip deliveries was something of concern.  A new supplier will be sought.  It was a good inspection and the site is a pleasure to walk round.
Public Participation

Rob Aram clarified that 1 dipping tank has been purchased as a trial.  If the system works then more will be installed.  Future plans include extending the water taps down the other side of the site.
	

	LM-0330
	Cemetery 

Work to the South boundary hedging has been completed ready to be planted up.  
The Sports Hub boundary tree work has also been completed.  Wheel tracks from the machinery have been left around the football field.  These will heal over time.

The Football Club intends to resume on the 3rd April.  

Public Participation

None.
	

	LM-0331
	Cremer’s Meadow

Another spate of vandalism occurred since the last meeting.  The window of the shed is popped out and they get in.  Most windows are now covered with wood.

Installing a wildlife camera was discussed. Police advice should be sought first.*  
The Committee approved delegated authority to spend up to £300 on wood for shutters for the window.

Cllr Buckley will liaise with the Beaver and Scout leader regarding them resuming using the site.*
Public Participation

None.
	*Clerk
*Cllr Buckley

	LM-0332
	Countryside Park

Grass cutting will be resuming shortly.

The Clerk liaised with the BAA regarding the rats.  The BAA do not consider there to be a rat problem at the moment.  Some plot holders have rat boxes and they are actively doing something to prevent a bigger problem.  It is hoped that once Spring arrives the grass will recover.

Cllr Britt commented that the Countryside Park had been an invaluable outside resource for people in Covid but that it was looking worn in places.  It has highlighted that Brundall has a limited number of places to walk.  

Public Participation

None.
	

	LM-0333
	Smaller Areas (bus stops, play areas)

The bus shelter on The Street, near The Dales, was hit and damaged by a white van.  An appeal on social media produced dash cam footage from a resident, including the registration number of the van.  Details have been passed on to the Police, who, once they have identified the driver, will give the Clerk their name and address for insurance purposes. They could be charged with failing to stop. The Clerk will forward the dash cam footage to our insurer.*

Two quotes have already been received for a replacement.  The Committee agreed that any replacement shelter should be install the other way round. But a wooden shelter similar to the one outside the rectory would not be appropriate. 
[Cllr Savory left the meeting]
	*Clerk

	LM-0334
	Low Farm Wood

Nothing further to report.
Public Participation

None.
	

	LM-0335
	Finance

Budgetary Update

The LM expenditure had been circulated to Councillors (see below) and was noted.  
It was agreed that £2,500.00 of this year’s budget will be retained towards the cost of Cremer’s Meadow watercourse.

It was agreed that £2,000.00 of this year’s budget will be retained for works needed at the Cemetery to fill subsided graves.
	 

	LM-0336
	Clerk’s Correspondence

None received.
	

	LM-0337
	Items for the next Agenda

Youth Shelter
Allotment rents
	

	LM-0338

	Dates for the next meetings of the Land Management Committee

13th May 2021

15th July 2021

30th September 2021

18th November 2021

13th January 2022

17th March 2022

Meetings will be scheduled for 13:30 unless otherwise advertised. Meeting closed at 15.09.
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 


	Brundall Parish Allotments
	
	Countryside Park
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Expenditure
	rent
	787.50 
	
	Expenditure
	annual rent
	1,102.50 

	
	grass
	
	
	
	tree stake
	2.92 

	
	water
	442.20 
	
	
	grab bag (small)
	8.33 

	
	repairs
	90.90 
	
	
	1 tonne builders bag
	8.57 

	
	sundries
	19.99 
	
	
	
	

	
	cesspit
	 
	
	
	
	

	
	Total
	1,340.59 
	
	
	Total
	1,122.32 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income
	rent
	   (3,056.09)
	
	Income
	Forestry Commission
	(167.72)

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	   (1,715.50)
	
	
	Deficit / (Surplus)
	954.60 

	
	Clerk's costs (approx)
	500.00 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	   (1,215.50)
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Repairs
	
	
	
	Land Management Expenses
	

	lawn mower
	
	90.90 
	
	Soap for toilet
	15.98 

	
	
	
	
	hand wipes for toilet
	7.50 

	
	
	
	
	keys for toilet
	7.50 

	
	
	
	
	dog poo bags
	
	59.95 

	
	
	90.90 
	
	toilet supplies
	67.98 

	Sundries
	
	
	
	
	
	

	padlock
	
	19.99 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	158.91 

	
	
	19.99 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Miscellaneous
	
	
	
	Total
	
	7,865.93 

	Bus Shelter Access
	160.00
	
	Cremer's
	
	540.52 

	
	
	160.00
	
	Land Management Spending
	8,406.45 

	
	
	
	
	Budget
	
	14,000.00 

	
	
	
	
	% of budget
	
	60%


	Play Equipment
	

	
	

	annual inspection
	        144.00 

	chains to lock play areas
	          17.47 

	Posts for bins in play area
	        125.50 

	purchase of 2 new bouncers
	        968.80 

	
	    1,255.77 

	Church Fen
	

	
	

	board walk wire
	          65.00 

	tree reduction
	        200.00 

	heavy duty staples
	          12.99 

	ramp to bridge
	        160.00 

	board walk repair
	        967.00 

	tree survey
	        200.00 

	tree works
	        500.00 

	boardwalk repair
	        285.00 

	chicken wire for boardwalk
	        175.58 

	
	

	
	    2,565.57 

	
	

	Cemetery
	

	
	

	Water
	          54.69 

	tree survey
	        200.00 

	headstone maintenance
	        300.00 

	Rose bush removal
	        135.00 

	Compost for roses
	          36.00 

	tree works
	        310.00 

	soil removal
	        210.00 

	woodstain for bench
	          17.08 

	
	    1,262.77 

	
	

	Cemetery Income
	  (6,094.00)
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